
Heathwood Lower School
Minutes of the Full Governing Body Meeting
Held on Tuesday 16 March 2021 at 7:00pm

(virtual meeting using Google)

In attendance: Susanne Dove (SD) Headteacher
Paula Bangs (PB)                  Co-opted Governor(Chair)
Rose Gunter (RG)                 Co-opted Governor (Vice Chair)
Hayley Fitch (HF) Co-opted Governor
Carol Wyatt (CW) Co-opted Governor
Elaine DiCocco (ED) Staff Governor & Assistant Headteacher
Paul Dicker (PD) Staff Governor & Assistant Headteacher
Beth Sedgwick (BS) Parent Governor
Sarah Sandiford                    Clerk

No Item Action
1.0 Welcome and Apologies for Absence

PB welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies for absence were
accepted from JY.

2.0 Minutes of previous meeting
The draft minutes from the previous meeting had been circulated to all
governors in advance of the meeting.
RG requested more specific minuting of questions asked during
meetings.

Agreed: to approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting
held on 8 December 2020.

3.0 Matters arising from the minutes
None.

4.0 New declarations of interest
None.

6.0 Management & Resources Committee
The minutes of the previous meeting had been circulated to Governors
in advance of the meeting and HF gave a verbal update.
The SFVS (Schools Financial Value Standard) was on the Governors
share drive and had been submitted to CBC.
The finance manual was being updated to include BACS payments and
the new purchasing card.
The SFFS (Scheme for Financing Schools) needed to be adopted at
this meeting. The biggest change was that year end was moved to the
end of February.
Agreed: to adopt the Scheme for Financing Schools.

End of year finances: the carry forward was £143,486 of which £35,396
was earmarked – which left 11% which was within the permitted range.
The budget was due on 30th April but the school was awaiting the Early
Years and SEND funding before this could be finalised for approval in
April.
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Michelle would do benchmarking with HF supporting her.

The Board was asked to approve a broadband contract. Quotes had
been circulated in advance. SD gave an overview and the reasons for
the preferred supplier (known to work with schools and flexibility on
payment. RG questioned which option was preferred (the middle option
– best possible if full fibre was not available) and what the optional extra
“GI Suite” was – this was Google Suite with support but not needed as
the school already had a separate IT support contract.

Agreed: to approve the award of the broadband contract to E2BN,
as long as JY was also in agreement.

Site updates:
- A wall had fallen in the field – this had been made as safe as

possible while ownership was being clarified
- CBC had asked for a tree survey to be done
- A condition survey highlighted £160k in repairs/maintenance but

nothing in the red category. Amber actions including replacing
children’s toilets, flat roof, driveway and removing shelters. The
full survey would be shared with M+R Committee once received.

- CBC would be in to do work over Easter and the electricity meter
would be replaced

- A health and safety audit needed doing – possibly in the Easter
holidays?

- Water risk assessments and PAT testing were overdue due to
Covid restrictions. Governors suggested it be checked that
Government guidance allowed for testing to be delayed due to
Covid.

- Outside lighting: electricians were due back to resolve this

7.0 Teaching and Learning Committee
The minutes of the previous meeting and a summary report had been
circulated to Governors in advance of the meeting and PB gave a verbal
update. Governors were reminded of the Ofsted questions circulated
previously.
RG advised she had recently attended SEND training and had uploaded
the slides to the Governors shared drive.
A SEND report was due to the next T&L meeting – meeting to be
arranged with PD before then.

8.0 Headteacher’s verbal report
SD advised that children were undergoing three weeks of assessment
to identify gaps to help with planning summer term learning. Phonics
and SATs tests had been cancelled and CBC would not be collecting
any data for 2020/21.
The assessment included individual assessments of reading and
writing, two maths papers, phonics screening for years 1 and 2, phonics
testing for years R, 1 and 2, number bonds and timetables, over three
weeks. It should be possible to give an idea of results at the next T&L
committee. It was suggested that this would be useful in a table format.
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SD advised the children had taken the testing in their stride and it was
noted that it could not wait – the information was needed in order to
prepare for the next academic year, although teachers would continue
to assess less formally on an ongoing basis anyway.
Attendance had been 99.27% since the return to school on 8 March and
there were 3 new starters, all in class 2. The school was now at its PAN
number. Governors asked if there had been any requests for term time
holidays – not yet, but it was thought to be likely for the autumn term.
Requests would be considered on a case by case basis.
Attendance during the period of remote learning had also been good.

Arrangements since 8 March were discussed. The school was no longer
doing staggered timing as this was too problematic for parents, but all
gates were open for a limited time. All classes stayed in their own
bubble with designated playtimes. Staff movement was minimised.

Wraparound care: different activities were being done every day and the
school had started to provide more substantial after-school snacks. RG
asked about attendance numbers – breakfast club was up to 20, after
school care between 10-20 daily. RG asked about the limit – this was 2o
children.

Virtual parents evening had been successful from both parents and staff
perspectives. Parents had been complimentary about Padlet and how
much work had gone into providing a range of activities. It was thought
that there would still be a place for remote parents evening even
post-Covid. BS mentioned the 8 minute time limit and suggested it was
important that parents knew how to contact teachers outside of the
appointment if need be.

Staffing:
2 members of staff were on long term sickness absence, one had just
returned after a 3 week sickness absence, SD remained on a 4 day
week.
1 resignation had been received for a member of the pre-school team;
there was an internal applicant.
A new midday supervisor had been recruited in January but left the
school very quickly.
Staff were doing lateral flow tests twice a week.
Staffing was challenging as there was no scope for sickness cover.
Governors asked if there was a plan for this – it was dependent on who
was absent and who was available to cover – but resources were
limited. A staggered return of children had been suggested but CBC
had advised this was not possible.

It was noted that free lateral flow tests were available to parents of
school aged children and suggested this be included in the parent
newsletter.

Governors asked how staff were and if there was anything the Board
could do to support them. Staff were tired after a difficult winter and
spring term. RG would work with Jackie on a staff wellbeing survey after

RG
SS
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Easter and this would be added to the agenda at future FGB meetings.
RG had sent a letter to staff which was appreciated.

Governors asked about expected intake for September 2021; numbers
were not known yet but the school expected to be full.

9.0 Safeguarding
No new cases.
Safeguarding did not need to be looked at until January 2022.

10.0 Schools for the Future
There was no news; CBC had cancelled meetings.

11.0 AOB
It was noted that the Governor section of the school website needed
some work including correcting JY’s term of office (renewed last year).
RG would liaise with the school office.

CW tendered her resignation as she had been unable to properly join
remote meetings over the last year. The Board accepted this reluctantly
and wished CW all the best.

SS raised the question of the Board structure and terms of office. The
2018 Instrument of Government allowed for 11 Governors in the
following structure:

- 2 parent governors
- 1 local authority governor
- 1 staff governor
- 1 head teacher
- 6 co-opted governors

It was noted that the Board currently had 2 staff governors, PD as
appointed staff governor and ED as co-opted governor. It was possible
to co-opt a member of staff but only if the balance of the Board was that
less than one-third of total members were staff.
It was noted that PD’s term of office had expired but agreed he would
continue for the remainder of the academic year; the school would
implement its procedure for appointing a staff governor for September.
It was agreed that in September the status of governors and makeup of
the Board needed reviewing to ensure compliance with the Instrument
of Government.
Recruitment was discussed. A skills audit might be useful and the new
intake in September might result in interested parents.
It was noted that a remote meeting format might facilitate becoming a
governor for those with caring responsibilities as it could be done from
home.
SS agreed to contact CBC in respect of trying to find a local authority
governor.

Agreed:
i) to extend the term of office for PB for a further 4 year

term (backdated from 1 September 2020 – 1 September
2024).

RG

SD

SS
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ii) To review the Board membership in September 2021.

Meeting dates were discussed as JY had raised that it was difficult for
him to attend on Tuesdays. Wednesdays were difficult for staff. Dates
for the remainder of the year would be reviewed and PB would contact
JY. It was agreed to try to avoid Tuesdays for 2021-22.

Note following meeting: dates for the summer term have now been
changed to:
Committees plus budget: Tues 20 April
FGB: Weds 7 July

13.0 Close of meeting
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